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Doug Leggate: I'm going to try to stay on the schedule for the webcast, so our next speaker is Phillips 66. 

And I want to say thank you to Rosy for bringing the gang up, and we had dinner last 
night with you guys as well, so thank you for hosting that. Our speaker this morning is 
Tim Taylor, who's President of the Company, but we also have Tim Roberts, who joined 
us from Marketing and Commercial. So, Tim, I'll pass it to you and then we'll, hopefully, 
get an interesting Q&A. Thanks very much. 

 
Tim Taylor: Thank you, Doug. It's good to be back in New York, and I look forward to sharing some 

information about our 2017 plans, our outlook and what we're doing at Phillips 66 to 
increase shareholder value.  

 
 So if there's three things today I'd like you to take away from our presentation, it's really 

centered around the fact that we're focused on executing on our strategy to deliver 
shareholder value by growing the business and rewarding our owners with distributions. 
Second, we remain focused on running well every day, and we're going to complete some 
major projects today--this year--that will increase our earnings capacity and our free cash 
flow. And so this is a transition year for us as we look about bringing the new projects on, 
increasing the earnings capacity of the company. So it's a very key year. 

 
 And finally, we're going to continue to focus on having a very strong balance sheet, 

maintaining a strong, investment-grade credit rating. And we think that's really important, 
long term, to be able to capture opportunities as we go through the business cycle that's 
inherent in the kind of businesses, the commodity businesses, that we're in. 

 
 So before I go further, I'd like to cover the Safe Harbor statement. So our comments on 

the Safe Harbor are here in this slide. They’re also in our filings with the SEC. I'll be 
making some forward-looking comments today during the presentation and the question-
and-answer session, and our actual results may differ materially from the comments that I 
make. And the sources and causes of those differences are included on this slide as well 
as in those SEC filings. 

 
 I always like to start with strategy. So our strategy has remained unchanged. We continue 

to focus on how do we grow the business, where do we invest, how do we grow the 
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earnings, the capability of the business? How do we improve returns in the business 
across our business lines? And then how do we make sure that we have strong 
distributions back to our owners to reward them for investing in the Company? And that's 
all underpinned by strong operating excellence and a high-performing organization with 
people that have the capability commercially and project execution-wise to deliver on the 
business.  

 
 So we continue to see midstream and chemicals as our strongest, highest-valued 

segments with the best growth prospects in the company, and that's where the majority of 
our capital is focused this year. And as you'll see, we have several major projects coming 
online in that segment to deliver additional value. 

 
 Our Refining and Marketing business continues to be a run well, optimized business, and 

continues to provide substantial free cash flow in the Company. And we continue to 
invest in our people to make sure that the best people, the most commercial-savvy, and 
just execute well on the day-to-day operations. And we think that's been a very strong 
formula for delivering the performance that we've seen in the Company. 

 
 I always like to start and talk about OE from our perspective. And I think you hear this 

across the industry, but it is fundamental to operate well, to have the right to operate the 
license, to operate in the communities where you are. And we're coming off a record of 
2016 on safety performance. We set records in terms of personal safety, process safety, 
but every day we have to go to work and reset and think about how do we make sure that 
all of our employees and personnel involved in our operations go home safely every day. 
So it's an ongoing battle, if you will, for the minds and the hearts and the way that we 
operate, but we've done very well on that. 

 
 When you think about environmental events, I think it's important now in this 

environment to continue to focus on that. We've made good reductions in events and 
emissions. That really comes through improved process control, investment in new 
equipment to reduce emissions, and continuing to improve our operator training to 
prevent upsets and emissions out of the units. 

 
 Costs are always a focus at Phillips 66. We want to be efficient, we want to maintain our 

costs. We've been able to hold our controllable costs flat over the last four years, even as 
we've brought new assets online. So we continue to get more efficient and continue to 
manage that cost. That's a continuing focus, and it's one that we have to continue in this 
commodity-type business.  

 
 Finally, coming off a record utilization in 2016. In our refining system, we ran 96%, with 

just 2% in turnarounds, which left about 2% of unplanned downtime, so our best year 
ever in 2016. In 2017, we hope to see continued reliable operations, but we have a heavy 
turnaround schedule this year, which will impact that a little bit. But the fundamentals of 
the business remain very, very strong on the OE front. 

 
 So now I want to talk about the segments in the business. I'm going to start with 

Midstream, because that's been the bulk of our capital investment in terms of new capital 
growth over the past few years. And what's really encouraging in midstream is with crude 
prices now above $50 a barrel, we're starting to see resumed E&P activity in the basins 
around the U.S. And that's really good news from the midstream perspective. We get new 
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NGL volumes, new crude volumes that come into the system, and long term, we think the 
U.S. is still going to be the balancing supplier in the world market to continue to meet the 
growing energy needs. And that's going to create the need for additional infrastructure in 
the Midstream business.  

 
 And we've got a number of projects that we're working on delivering and completing this 

year, but also a backlog of projects that really focus on NGL processing and 
transportation, but also building out the infrastructure around our refineries as we think 
about export markets, additional types of crude, ways to enhance those core assets that 
we have around our existing business, but also creating new opportunities and new 
market access. 

 
 So as we think about the list of things that we've done, the biggest project that we've 

completed and brought on, just at the end of last year, was the LPG export terminal down 
at Freeport, Texas, just outside of our Sweeny Refinery. This is a 150,000-barrel-a-day 
facility. It's been loaded. We've been shipping to our customers in Europe, Latin 
America, and Asia. A very successful startup with that, and it's an asset that we're going 
to continue to build around and exploit along with the fractionation system that we're 
building down at Sweeny-so a key part of our future growth. It also translates very well, I 
should say, to our DCP midstream and the NGLs that they produce in providing 
alternative markets for producers as we go forward. 

 
 We're also now back in the process of completing the DAPL Pipeline, in which we're a 

25% owner. And we expect that to be on midyear this year and begin to now bring 
Bakken crudes very competitively into the Midwest as well as the Gulf Coast in a very 
cost-efficient manner. So that is one of the key projects that we're delivering on in terms 
of pipeline growth. 

 
 We continue to invest in Beaumont. And at Beaumont for us is a terminal. That's also 

where we have a number of crude lines coming into that area. We have a number of 
refineries with product access there. It helps supply our Lake Charles and Alliance 
refineries, so becoming a very key terminal for us from a supply standpoint. We've added 
1.2 million barrels of crude storage last year, and we're adding another 2 million barrels 
of crude and product storage this next year; so continuing to expand that terminal. And I 
think as exports grow, either on the raw material side or on the product side, that will 
continue to be an asset that we see generate additional earnings. 

 
 The other key project that's underway that will be coming on this year is one that's done 

at the MLP, PSXP, where we're bringing on an extension of the Bayou Bridge Pipeline, 
which goes from our Beaumont terminal today to Lake Charles, and we're extending that 
line from Lake Charles over to the market center in St. James. So if you think about 
DAPL coming to the Gulf Coast, coming into the Beaumont terminal, we will now be 
able to connect our Louisiana supply to the DAPL, to the Bakken, as an additional supply 
point. We also bring more Texas type of crudes east into Louisiana. So strategically, this 
has an impact on our other operations, plus being a very solid pipeline, just from a 
volume commitment standpoint. 

 
 And the follow-up comment I'd like to make around Midstream, that PSX Midstream, is 

the success of our MLP, PSXP. It's now a $6 billion market cap enterprise. Run rate of 
EBITDA is just a little over $600 million a year. And we're on target to hit our target of 
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earnings of $1.1 billion of EBITDA when we exit 2018. So it's a key part, a way of 
recognizing value, and also for us, funding our Midstream investments. 

 
 So last year we raised over $2 billion in capital markets at PSXP. It's a critical part of our 

source of funding to help now drive that investment to the Midstream. And over time, 
you'll see us continue to invest more in our PSXP organic and acquisition strategies for 
Midstream at the MLP and not at the C-corp at PSX. 

 
 So what part of our Midstream business is DCP? A big piece of that has been under a lot 

of stress in the last couple of years. They've worked really hard to bring their cash needs 
down, cut costs, reduce CapEx, consolidate their operations. This is a must-run business 
for the industry. It touches 10% of the U.S. gas volume, and they're the largest NGL 
producer in the U.S. So very, very key business; [which] ties nicely, if you think about it, 
to our NGL business that we have in PSX. It also is a key supplier to CPChem, or 
Chevron Phillips Chemicals' joint venture in terms of feedstock, so a key component of 
our value chain. 

 
 But as you look at the chart on this slide, it really highlights the fact that what we've done 

now is we've simplified this structure. It used to be an LLC with some of the assets 
residing there and in the MLP. We've now collapsed that, so all the business today is in 
the MLP. The big advantage for that is access to capital markets, the ability to allocate 
capital now across the entire DCP system, which is largely in the Midcon, West Texas, 
and the Eagle Ford, so right in the key producing basins in the center part of the country. 
So we're excited about that, that it was accomplished, because we think it really positions 
them to resume growth. It puts them in a much better financial standing.  

 
 And as we think about it from an owner's perspective, we now own 38% of the LP units, 

we have the IDRs as well, and we expect with this new structure that we can get 
distributions now resumed in 2017. And we would expect with current strip prices, 
current unit distributions at DCP, that's about $300 million a year for the owners. 

 
 Switching to Chemicals, a major project is underway in the Chemicals business. But this 

is a business that's really a polyolefins and olefins business for us. So we put the cost 
curve up here on the ethylene side of the business to show where their operations are. So 
when you think about CPChem, they have two major centers of production. One is in the 
U.S., about 75% of that business, and about 25% in the Middle East. Both of those have 
advantaged feedstock positions based on ethane and NGLs, and we think that's a very 
sustainable competitive advantage going forward. 

 
 The other thing we fundamentally like about the Chemicals business is we've got a 

growing market. It's growing still at a multiple, about 1.5 times global GDP. And so the 
real opportunity here is where do you site your production and how do you serve the 
growing global demand? And we think the U.S. and the Middle East are really two key 
centers to be able to do that and really compete very effectively for what is the largest 
market in the world today and the fastest growing, which is still in Asia. So we're very 
confident that as we build capacity in the U.S., that it's going to be absorbed in that 
international market because we have ready access to transportation, we have the 
customer base, and there's the demand piece there. 
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 So the very key for CPChem on this one is that U.S. Gulf Coast Petrochemical Project. 
It's 3.3 billion pounds a year of ethylene, but that's about a 30% increase in CPChem's 
global ethylene capacity, which is going to drive a significant increment in earnings out 
of CPChem as well. And as we look at the long-run economics on that, we would 
estimate that we're between $1.2 billion to $1.3 billion a year of incremental EBITDA at 
the CPChem level.  

 
 And when you stand back and you think about declining CapEx now at CPChem as this 

project comes on toward the end of the year, then we have additional free cash flow and 
distributions to owners will be able to be in the range that we'd estimate $600 million to 
$800 million in 2018, with resumption also of discretionary distributions back to the 
parents this year. So a significant piece of our free cash flow growth this next year 
involves getting this project online at the end of the year. And it's a business that you're 
going to continue to see us invest in, because we do see that opportunity to drive value 
and capture additional markets globally with the asset positions and the technologies that 
we have. 

 
 Return to Refining. This is still our largest business. And I'm going to separate Refining 

and Marketing. And if you look at the chart, you can see the crack spread here on a U.S. 
East Coast basis. It's been fairly stable over the last several years. Great year in 2015, 
down in 2016. But what's fundamentally changing here is that you can see the WTI-Brent 
spread has come in significantly, with less, with better connection in the infrastructure for 
producers in North America, and also somewhat declining production there. And now 
we're allowing crude exports. So that's come in. So effectively, your realized cracks have 
come under pressure as a result of that. And you couple that with increased inventories 
that we're seeing on the product side on refining, it's really put a cap in terms of what the 
margins were in 2016. 

 
 And as we look at 2017, we're entering it with still high product inventories. I think the 

crude picture looks very similar. So our view is 2017, likely in the first half of the year, 
will be a lot like 2016. But we do see the possibility and expect improving margins the 
second half of the year, as we have a high, heavy turnaround season in the refining 
business globally in the first half of the year. And as demand continues to grow, that also 
underpins the success of that business. But those are the two key things that have to 
happen to really improve margins in the business, is increased product demand, and then 
we've got to have this inventory overhang - really be addressed to get the market to 
respond. I do think the market will still be relatively well supplied, though. 

 
 And when you think about what we do here, this is just a run well, how do we optimize it, 

it's not a heavy capital spend business. We actually maintain the assets, which is a lift of 
about $1 billion a year, $800 million to $1 billion a year. Growth capital for us is in the 
several hundred million dollars a year range. And growth capital for us really means 
returns. So how do we improve yields? How do we improve the cost structure of the 
business? And how do we strengthen what we have versus trying to really expand? 
Because the market expansion's really not there, from our perspective. 

 
 So some key projects that were underway there in the Refining side of the business is 

we're currently revamping the vacuum tower at Billings. Our Billings Refinery is a fairly 
small refinery, just over 60,000 barrels a day. But it will enable that refinery to run 100% 
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heavy Canadian crude. So that gives them a crude advantage. So a good return project 
there. 

 
 We're also revamping FCC units at both Wood River and Bayway and can improve 

yields with that, converting more lower-value products into higher-value products like 
gasoline and distillate. And then we have a distillate recovery project underway at Ponca 
City, which provides additional value out of the same amount of crude that we put into 
the unit. Overall, we expect those projects this year to increase the EBITDA of Refining 
about $125 million, and about $250 million in 2018 as we begin to get all those projects 
online. 

 
 So I think those are examples of the kinds of, we call them quick-payout, high-return, 

projects that improve the basic structure of the business. But that's essentially how we 
approach the Refining business in a strategic standpoint, is that run well, optimize, 
improve the competitiveness, keep it competitive, and book the portfolio. And we've 
actually sold two refineries over the last three years, and we now have 11 in the U.S. and 
two international refineries. 

 
 Marketing and Specialties, the final segment. I'm going to talk about that, a very 

consistent business for us, about $1.4 billion of EBITDA return. Last year, a 30% return 
on capital. Very stable. And this is really a business where you're talking about how do 
you add value at the refinery gate to put it through the marketing system. So this is both 
wholesale, branded marketing in the U.S. and the U.K. It's a strong retail business in 
central Europe, in Germany and Austria. And it's also been our lubes business that we 
have, which is integrated in our Lake Charles Refinery. 

 
 And so the real key here is to continue to make sure that you have a brand offering that 

the customers like, and our brands are really, and our stores, and our sites for branded 
marketers are concentrated in the mid-continent and the West Coast, which are relatively 
isolated markets. So you need that access to continue to have good pull-through, get good 
value for your products there. We've re-imaged about 1,000 sites across the U.S. And 
what we're seeing is increased volume across those sites and better performance from a 
customer perspective. So we're going to continue to look at ways to enhance the brand, 
continue to increase the amount of branded sales that we have versus the unbranded 
channel, or the commercial channel. So that's a key strategy in that mid-continent and 
West Coast region. 

 
 When you get to Specialties--I should add the other area we're growing slightly is our 

central Europe business retail marketing. We've got about 1,600 sites in Austria, 
Germany, and Switzerland with our Coop and Jet brands. And we're adding about 28 to 
30 sites a year there. So modest growth, very high performance, high-efficiency stores. A 
very successful piece for our business that adds a substantial amount of net income in this 
business. 

 
 The final piece is our lubes business. As I mentioned, integrated with Lake Charles on the 

base oil side, where we have a joint venture with Flint Hills Resources in something we 
call Excel JV. And then we're the third-largest producer of finished lubricants in the 
United States. And so we sell to a number of customers in terms of formulations. And the 
real focus in this business is not a high-growth market, because crankcase oils very much 
follow gasoline markets in terms of growth. But the real change there is the change in 



Phillips 66 
March 02, 2017 10:00 AM EST 

Bank of America Merrill Lynch Refining Conference 
Page #7 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

requirements and technology. So continuing to invest and grow higher-value, higher-
performance lubricants. And this has been a very strong performer for us over the years. 

 
 I'm going to switch gears and talk about the financial side of the business. And I think 

one of the things that we think about that really delivers the value and differentiates 
management and companies is capital allocation. And so we think about capital 
allocation in terms of the first dollar has to go back to maintaining your assets safely and 
reliably. For us, it's about $1 billion a year.  

 
 Then there's the dividend, and make sure it's secure. It's about $1.3 billion a year. After 

that, we have free cash flow, and we say, do we invest in the business in good-return 
projects, or do we buy back shares in the Company? And that's the ongoing tension, if 
you will, for incremental capital. And we'll talk a bit more about that in just a little bit. 
But that's the hierarchy that we think about in terms of capital allocation.  

 
 And at the high level, we feel that about a 40% reinvestment of the cash available from 

all sources, including the MLP capital that we raise, should go to distributions, and about 
60% should be reinvested in the business. If you look back over time, that's roughly the 
percentage that we've been on for the last several years, and we think that's a good 
strategy going forward, to both provide shareholder support as well as continue to grow 
the business and the value of the business. 

 
 On the CapEx side, we've got a $2.3 billion capital budget at Phillips 66. We have a $400 

million capital budget at PSXP, our MLP. Most of our growth capital, $1.3 billion at PSX 
[and] $400 million at PSXP, is really in that midstream business. Additional NGL 
processing, transportation, building out the infrastructure around our refineries--that's the 
biggest piece of that. We have that slice that goes as well to refining. And then we have 
about $1 billion of sustaining capital. So in total, our consolidated capital is about $2.7 
billion. And as we go forward, we think of that capital budget, roughly in that $3 billion 
range, is very sustainable and delivers the right amount of balance between returns and 
growth in the business to help us drive forward the value equation, yet leave significant 
free cash flow to return back to our owners. 

 
 And speaking of owners and distributions, this slide says a lot. We've returned about 

$13.4 billion to our owners in terms of share buybacks, dividends, and share exchanges 
over the last five years since we've been formed, since May 2012. So about 20% of our 
shares outstanding, common stock shares outstanding, have been returned back to the 
company, or purchased. And we're going to continue to do that as long as we see that the 
intrinsic value that we anticipate from the projects we have and the earnings capability in 
the business is above the current price. So we're going to be buyers in that, and we think 
that we've got a growth story there that makes that the right kind of way to drive intrinsic 
value for the Company as we buy back those shares. 

 
 On the dividend side, we've increased the dividend six times. We're at $0.63 a share 

today. It's got to be competitive. We want it to grow. It's got to be secure. So that's 
another part of our distribution back to the owners with that, and we're absolutely 
committed to doing both the dividend and the share repurchase as part of that 40% 
allocation for distributions that we want to give back to owners. 
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 So I would say just in summary, we still see our Company's value increasing. We think 
it's a compelling investment story. If you look at the performance on the chart versus the 
S&P 100 versus the peer groups, we've had very strong performance. And as I step back, 
Chemicals business--good returns, still growing, significant impact over the next two 
years in terms of increased distributions for that. We've gotten DCP stable, improving, 
better financial position, now positioned to grow with what we're seeing resumption in 
the midstream growth in the Permian and the other basins in the mid-continent now in 
that NGL space. 

 
 Our Refining and Marketing business, that's going to be a strong free cash flow 

generator. It moves with the business cycle, but fundamentally, those businesses provide 
a substantial amount of strong free cash flow for us. 

 
 In our Midstream business, we're continuing now to deliver the projects online, which 

increase earnings. We're continuing to grow the MLP, and both of those things add both 
earnings and value to the company, and so that's going to continue. And we still see a lot 
of opportunity going forward there. We'll keep our balance sheet strong. We'll keep 
distributions going back to our owners. And we think in the end, that's the right formula 
to drive additional value for Phillips 66. 

 
 So with that, Doug, I'll turn it back over to you for questions and answers. 
 
Doug Leggate: Thank you very much indeed. So again, folks, just make yourself known if you have any 

questions. Why don't we start with a bit of a wildcard, if I may? So one of the hallmarks 
of Phillips' strategy has been to diversify away from refining. But I'm curious. As the 
other businesses get bigger, what do you think about the rest of the portfolio, particularly 
the European portfolio as it relates to being a core part of the business going forward? 

 
Tim Taylor: Well, so I think the way we look at that is we like the assets that we have, generally. 

We've sold two refineries, one in Europe and Ireland--small one, 70,000 barrels a day. 
And we sold our interest in Melaka in Malaysia because strategically, we don't have a 
foothold in Asia. And so that really leaves you with the U.S. and then our remaining 
European assets, which are actually, from a competitive standpoint, very competitive, at 
both Humber and MiRO. Very competitive refineries, good value. So those, unless 
something would fundamentally change in those, those are very well positioned within 
that Atlantic Basin market to compete very effectively. 

 
 That said, I think we're always going to look at the portfolio and think about what's the 

key value of our Refining business? What do we get in the outside? But I think, as you 
think about us, right in the central part of the country from the Canadian border to the 
Gulf Coast, those are very core assets that touch almost every aspect of our business in 
Chemicals, Midstream, and Refining. So those have a lot of inherent value, of integration 
value. 

 
 As you move to the coasts, a little less so. So I think those are always options. But we 

like what we see with those, Doug, so I think it's always a question about what can you 
dip and what do you see in the future? But I think if you run well and you're 
competitively positioned well, there's a real reason to keep that. But as a proportion over 
time, since we're not putting any capital there, they will become a smaller proportion of 
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our portfolio, and we hope that we generate better returns by the Chemicals business, and 
then the stability that comes in the Midstream business. 

 
Doug Leggate: Thank you. Again, if there's any questions on the floor, please make yourself known. 

There's one right here. 
 
Unidentified Participant: I guess along the lines of looking at your portfolio, when you think about DCP 

midstream, how are you guys thinking about that, going forward? And are you and your 
partners thinking about opportunities to perhaps monetize your interest in that? 

 
Tim Taylor: Well, as I said, I'll certainly speak from our perspective. But when we think about DCP 

and we think about our Chemicals business, we think about our LPG/NGL business 
within Phillips 66, it's a pretty critical part of the supply chain, so we really like that. I 
think the MLP structure is the right way to keep that business competitive and have it be 
able to grow.  

 
 So I think our view is that we like that business, and so we want to keep that exposure 

and work with them as we develop producer contracts, etc., and really drive some 
expansion down in our own PSX business. So I think from our view, very happy with 
that. That's a 15-year-old, 16-year-old venture today, and so it's been very successful. 
Gone through a number of ownership changes, but still very successful. So I think that's 
the other thing to keep in mind. It's been successful. Went through a tough patch there, 
but I think we've got that reorganized now to be able to go back to that growth path, and 
then we're going to continue to leverage that liquids assets into other kinds of projects 
within PSX. 

 
Doug Leggate: So, Tim Roberts, I wonder if I could take advantage of the fact that you came to New 

York today.  
 
Tim Roberts: Thanks, Doug. 
 
Doug Leggate: Obviously, the starting point for the overall business is the Refining business, still. And it 

seems to be a bit of a poor cousin right now as it relates to profitability. Can you just 
opine a little bit as to what you're seeing? The other Tim suggested that we could see 
2017 be similar to 2016.  

 
Tim Roberts: Correct. 
 
Doug Leggate: That would require something of a recovery from where we are today. So what are some 

of the moving parts and the similarities and differences that you see with the weakness of 
2016? 

 
Tim Roberts: Yes, and to elaborate on Tim's point, there are several factors going on right now. We've 

all seen the inventory being built, both on the crude side and the product side, so that's 
occurring. Markets remain in contango, which is one piece of that that plays into this 
equation a bit as far as storing and selling forward. But the real piece that we're looking at 
and waiting to see is you've got a heavy turnaround schedule that's going on currently. 
What's the net impact of that going to be, and it's too early to make that call right now. So 
I could opine, but I'm likely going to be wrong, so let's get some time under our belt to 
see. And that's probably going to be more like April we'll have a better feel for that. 
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 And then the other piece of this is we're going to also enter into the driving season. So 

overall, to this point, products demand has been a little lower than it was last year. Part of 
that, you can see between the regions, it's a little different. The West Coast has been 
fairly strong, the Gulf Coast has been fairly strong, and then when you look up towards 
Northeast, as you would expect, and then up a little further north in the midcon, it's come 
down a little bit. And we've had probably a little stronger winter, all be it still mild on a 
relative basis from last year. But it's been a little more of a winter up north for those 
areas, so we believe that's impacted some of the demand on that side. 

 
 But we anticipate turnarounds are going to come into play and then get those behind us. 

That will be a bit of a draw on the inventory, and then you're going to see it go into our 
driving season, which will also help when I consider push things up a little bit. But again, 
Tim's right, ultimately, we've got to get inventories cleared. That's the gist of it all. That 
has to clear, and I think it's going to take us at least a good portion, up to the first or 
second quarter and then, hopefully, into the third quarter we can be in a more normalized 
or stabilized basis and start seeing some support on the cracks. 

 
Doug Leggate: So constructive in the second half. Tim, anything you'd like to add? 
 
Tim Taylor: Yes, just maybe a couple of color comments on that. I think distillate, we're starting to 

see some signs of improved demand, and I think that would translate into what we 
generally see as a more industrial-based recovery now around the globe. So that's, I think, 
constructive as we go forward. 

 
 And the real issue is always going to be is you've got to have demand growth to make 

sure that you, from our perspective, to have a healthy market. And the other key 
balancing part for the U.S. is we've got to be able to continue to export. And we've done a 
really, really strong quarter last quarter. It continues. But that's really the balancing 
mechanism for the U.S. market. And so as long as we have access to that and we're 
competitive, it really helps structurally keep our market strong. 

 
Doug Leggate: Thank you. Any questions right here? 
 
Unidentified Participant: I want to get some color on what you guys are thinking about the gasoline inventory 

build, whether that's been summer or winter grade, and when will--what the market 
response will be if it is indeed summer grade? 

 
Tim Taylor: Well, I think that you do have to make winter grade, so now you're in the shoulder 

month, March, where you've got to clear that and get the tanks ready. So that's part of 
what you're seeing. So I don't think it's unusual. I think there's a lot of blend components 
that have been built, which is really the key. Has it been finished gasoline or has it been 
blend stocks that have built? And I think that we look at it, and that gives you a lot of 
flexibility about how to formulate the summer grade. We're all planning on that, so I 
think that's a piece, that heavy turnarounds also impact the storage as well.  

 
 So I think that we'll have to see. Last year it was a pretty painful transition in March, as I 

recall, from the winter grade. And we had a lot of summer-grade gasolines made and 
blending components and octane, and that kept a cap on the summer from that standpoint. 
So it will be interesting, as Tim said, to see where the turnarounds come out and then 
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what fundamentally happens now with this demand pull-through. But I don't think the 
grade per se is really what I would think about in terms of what has to be cleared or 
adjusted to really address the market and the opportunity. 

 
Doug Leggate: Tim, there's so many pieces of the business we could talk about, and unfortunately, we 

only have about five minutes left. So I'm going to go to one of the hallmarks of your 
strategy, which has been the share buyback program. There seems to be some perception 
that there's a limited line of sight in your ability to continue your buybacks. Obviously, it 
was a little bit of a lighter year last year. I wonder if you could frame for us how you see 
the drivers and your capacity to sustain that on a go-forward basis. 

 
Tim Taylor: Well, I did mention it, but we're committed to $1 billion to $2 billion of share repurchase 

this year. We have authorization to cover that. I think it's a part of what we have as a 
fundamental distribution strategy. It's not in the same league as a dividend, which is a 
very ongoing, very firm commitment in terms of actual level. And so the 60/40 
distribution, as we looked at cash available from the MLP, we look at the new projects, 
the earnings across the business cycle, very sustainable. And so we did about $1 billion 
last year, down a little bit from the prior years. But if you think about free cash flow 
generation, it fell also on the capital investment side. So that tension between growth 
capital and distributions are there, but the distributions will always have a seat at the 
table, and we're going to continue to do that. 

 
 And I think that makes sense when you think about the maturity of some of our business 

lines as well. And so we have growth businesses, we have Refining and Marketing, 
which is fairly stable, and so I think it's an essential part of our capital structure. So very 
committed to continuing that in that $1 billion to $2 billion range. Now, as the business 
grows, we'll see where that goes. 

 
Doug Leggate: Is it a linkage, or to the extent that it could be more permanent, longer term, I guess, 

between the drops to the MLP and the buyback program? Because I guess that's where 
the visibility limits seem to be coming from, or the perception. 

 
Tim Taylor: So let me say this. The MLP today is a much larger entity. We're doing more CapEx 

down there. We've raised over $2 billion of capital last year to fund that. So the belief, or 
the way we think about the MLP, is that we use the MLP to grow that midstream and it 
gets a better marker on the value, and it's self-funding. So you can look at how is that 
cash used, but I think we think about it supports the capital.  

 
 So if we slow down the Midstream, then you could say that you do that. But I think you 

step back and you see the C-corp has different sources of cash flow, and that's where that 
distribution comes from, is that. And we've gotten the Midstream, kind of jump-started it, 
so to speak, with big projects, more project to get that. And now it's taking on with $400 
million, with next year, hopefully, more of that Midstream budget. That is part of the 
plan.  

 
 So they are connected, but I really think about the midstream funding its own capital 

expenditures, except for maybe really large projects that we'd like to do. But I think that's 
more of a transition strategy for us, long term, because ultimately, we think having the 
Midstream in the MLP is the right place for it to be from a value standpoint. 
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Doug Leggate: Any other questions from the floor? So I have one final one, if I may. So the Chemicals 
business is front of mind for a lot of folks right now. You guys have done a terrific job 
expanding that business. Obviously, there's growth options down the road. The 
immediate headwind, perhaps, is when you go through the next couple of years, is the 
startup of all the capacity on the Gulf Coast and what that means for ethane availability 
pricing and, ultimately, margins. Can you offer some thoughts as to how you see your 
position on that? 

 
Tim Taylor: Yes, so one thing, that our new project is fundamentally premised on advantaged ethane. 

So ethane, on a feedstock basis, is cheaper than a naphtha-based alternative in the rest of 
the world. So export markets have always been part of that. When we look at supply-
demand, we're saying the capacity on the Gulf Coast is really offset by growth in demand 
in the globe. We could access that. When we look around the world, we don't see a lot of 
extra new capacity, so we think the market has a pause, so to speak, but then the 
operating rates still remain very high.  

 
 And then the other key premise is ethane. And if anything, with the recent resurgence in 

drilling, thinking about rejection rates, thinking about what we're seeing for exports, it 
still looks to us like ethane will rise from where it is today, which is almost on top of gas 
value. But you get $0.10 to $0.15 on top of that, I think you can pull in a lot of 
incremental supply, still meet producers' expectations. So I think our view going forward 
is this wave of crackers will be well supplied. There will be incremental ethane available 
that could be rejected or support a second round of projects, and you're starting to see 
that. And we've continued to look at that as well at CPChem.  

 
 So I think that's how we look at that. We say, yes, probably a little weaker on startup with 

the over-supplies. You re-adjust the supply chains. But longer term, we're going to be 
very happy with that new project here in the U.S. 

 
Doug Leggate: We here at Bank of America are pretty bullish on the oil price, relatively speaking. 

Would it be fair to say that if naphtha globally, is the incremental feedstock cost there is 
rising, the margin impact from a tighter ethane market gets somewhat offset? 

 
Tim Taylor: Yes, I mean, to the extent that naphtha would come in versus crude, ethane rises, you 

would expect the narrowing. But naphtha's still going to be linked to that crude price. So 
at $35, it looked a lot different than it does at $50, and it looks a heck of a lot different 
than when we first started at $100. So you pick the crude price, think about a little bit of 
adjustment, but it's very competitive versus Asian production today at $50. And if it goes 
up from there, even with naphtha coming maybe down a bit based on supply, we still 
think it's very competitive. So very robust, I think, opportunity there in terms of 
sensitivity toward that naphtha-ethane spread. 

 
Doug Leggate: I'm afraid, folks, we are out of time. So Tim, Tim, Rosy, thank you so much. 
 
Tim Taylor: Thank you, Doug. Appreciate it. 


